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Dear Friends of Oak Hill,
A beautiful Spring has arrived again, after a seemingly long winter of 

cold and wet. You may be reassured that Oak Hill Cemetery is making 
steady progress. Paul Williams is settling into his job as the new 
Superintendent. He brings extensive experience, as he was the 
Superintendent at Congressional Cemetery on Capitol Hill, and the 
transition has been remarkably smooth. Paul seems happy in his new 
position, and he and Greg in their new home. Oak Hill was not significantly 
distracted by this transition, which led to continued efficiency in 
operations. Paul has been remarkable busy with more than 30 funerals 
since starting in October, and the cemetery is on track for the busiest 
interment year in recent history. Fortunately, few have been related to 
Covid. One effect of the pandemic has been that it has led families to 
plan for the purchase of burial lots or to think about such preparations. 
Our prayers go to all who have been injured or suffered losses during 
the pandemic. We have remained available as a community resource, 
both as an operating cemetery and as an historic garden landscape for 
everyone to visit. Some of our employees experienced Covid illness, 
fortunately not with severe symptoms, and have recovered completely, 
we believe. 

We can report that Dave and Darla Jackson are happy in their new 
home in Alabama. They and Ella Pozell were very helpful in the transition 
to our new Superintendent. We thank them all.

This letter is written in the last few days of March. Metro Paving has 
recently completed the rebuilding of the road behind the Chapel. The 
new road, granite curb on both sides, and a rebuilt cobblestone gutter 
on the Chapel side, extends from the “R” Street Fence down behind the 
Chapel, all the way to the main intersection. The road is built on a deep 
new base, reinforced with “Geogrid” stabilization fabric, and behind the 
joints in the granite curb are “kickers” (concrete supports). The road was 
rebuilt to the highest standards and the quality of work is excellent. It will 
last for many decades.  Some of the granite was removed from a project 
near the Kennedy Center, some was newly purchased. Thanks to Manny 
Rodrigues and his skilled crew. Please come to see it. The area will be 
landscaped and seeded as soon as possible. Monuments on both sides 
of the road have been and will be reset. In the next few days Metro will 
return to begin another project at the 28th Street gate. We will narrow 
and rebuild the road at the entrance there, install new curbs, improve 
gutters and drains, and install as many as 22 new double deep casket 
sites and possibly additional cremation sites. We will report on this as 
work proceeds. 

Just below and parallel to this road work, Scott and Jorge with Jose and 
Abraham, have contoured the soil, trimmed trees, “burlapped” and 
seeded, laid new irrigation lines, set new or repaired hydrants, and more. 
Rico and Ernesto have repaired numerous monuments, reset on new 
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foundations, re-laid two additional long paths, and laid drainage pipes that cover all of Chapel 
Valley. All of this since last August! The quality of the men’s work is gratifying, and we are very 
proud of them all. When the materials arrive, Rico and Ernesto will extend the “India” black 
granite path that runs past the new Biddle Mausoleum another two hundred feet further into 
Chapel Valley. In this area and all over the Cemetery, we have trimmed many trees and removed 
many non-native species. We hope to add new trees soon. Thanks to Mark Mehnert for all of  
his work.

This Chapel Valley area has been undergoing reconstruction for many months. We apologize 
for those inconvenienced or distraught by this disruption. We expect that it too will soon be 
especially beautiful and worth the wait. We thank you for your patience. 

In the office, our bookkeeping systems have been updated and moved to the “cloud”. Our 
financial records are now maintained by Andrea McCants, our consulting bookkeeper. The 
cemetery records have been updated for recent burials, and Scott Staples has managed an 
extensive update of our main map. 

The gatehouse interior was completely repainted for Paul and Greg. Their garden patio was 
also repaved with the original bricks. This was done to drain rain away from the foundation and 
protect this historic structure. There is still some foundation work to be done. 

We have now finished the repair and installation of seven sections of the historic Bigelow Iron 
Fence along “R” Street. As I write, Lorton Stone and Krug and Sons are installing the next five 
sections. When finished, they will remove the seven sections west of the Gatehouse for repair. 
The pandemic has certainly slowed this project, with material, labor and transportation issues. We 
hope the next sections will not take as long. Each section will cost about $25,000. Please help! 

Our finances are strong: We have benefitted from a diversified investment portfolio, generous 
donors, and very strong demand for burial and cremation spaces. Several mausoleum sites have 
been sold, we are attempting to create additional sites due to increased interest. We did have a 
very positive financial year despite the terrible pandemic and not because of it. We thank all of 
you who share our vision of Oak Hill Cemetery as an eternal home for our friends and relatives 
and as a resource for our neighbors and community. 

Please come visit us during this most beautiful season.
Thank you,

George G. Hill, President
Oak Hill Cemetery Historic Preservation Foundation

From the President  continued



	 Having run Congressional Cemetery on Capitol Hill 
for the past ten years, I would meet occasionally with 
the former Superintendent David Jackson for lunch 
to share common problems, solutions, and to both of 
to act as sounding boards. We toured each other’s 
cemeteries, and I will admit I was envious that Dave 
and his wife Darla were ‘required’ to reside in the 
historic gatehouse at the entrance. While I adored my 
staff and the job at Congressional, I felt it was time 
for a new set of eyes. Imagine my delight when Dave 
called and informed me he was retiring, and asked 
where they should advertise his position.

After the interview process and I was offered the 
position of Superintendent, we had a months long 
overlap period to ensure a smooth transition for both 
cemeteries which worked out very well. My husband 
Greg and I and our two cats moved into the gatehouse 
on October 20th.  Like any change of residency in an 
old house, the move in and out provided opportunities 
for repairs and a fresh coat of paint. Our contractor 
Carlos was nearly in residence as he and his employee 
repaired plaster walls, ceilings, and painted the entire 
interior, taking advantage of us living out of boxes 

that only amounted to a one-bedroom apartment  
of furnishings.

Graciously and most importantly, Dave and Darla 
gifted to the cemetery most of the large furniture 
that will remain in the gatehouse for generations to 
come, like the dining room table set and the china 
cabinet that have both been here for some time. The 
dining room table was large enough to host 16 of my 
family members for Thanksgiving that were excited 
to visit the house and Georgetown toward the end of 
the long pandemic. The two middle aged cat brothers 
have enjoyed the three bedroom, three story house 
and have actually lost a pound or two with the  
dual stairs being both a new form of entertainment 
and exercise.

We’ve had the brick side yard patio re-laid to deflect 
water away from the backyard and house, installed 
a new basement door, and removed overgrowth 
in the back yard to let sunlight blanket the grassy 
area. More importantly, but less fun, we are having 
a collapsed section of the foundation restored in a 
crawlspace below the dining room that will ensure 
the integrity of the structure for decades to come.
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A fresh coat of paint. Williams Family Thanksgiving 2021 at Oak Hill Cemetery



Greg is a self-employed journalist and is enjoying 
the view from the third floor bedroom/office. He is 
careful to schedule zoom interviews at 15 minutes 
past the hour, lest the hourly bell tolls during his 
interviews. We are also getting to know the many 
excellent Georgetown restaurants and businesses.  
Greg and the cats will soon decamp to our sailboat 
named the “Bumpy Night” which is in a slip in the 
Canton neighborhood of Baltimore for easy access to 
sailing on the Chesapeake Bay. I’ll join them for any 
weekends I can. 

We had a slight personnel change here in the office, 
with Laura Hackfeld moving to a full time job Monday 
through Friday so she can get her weekends off after 
a year or so working here.  We plan on submitting a 
proposal to Arcadia publishing for a history book on 
the cemetery.  We also hired local history buff Laura 
Thoms to be the weekend host, who is very familiar 
with the grounds and our ‘permanent residents.’

Our PPP loan was forgiven, and our site sales remain 
strong. The crew has developed many new areas 
for cremation and casket sites using creative and 
innovative methods to literally create new real estate. 
Slightly narrowing and repaving the 28th Street gate 
area, for example, has permitted the installation of 22 
double deep casket vaults that will be ready for sale 
early this summer. 

I am certainly not taking for granted being able 
to live and work in such a historic, bucolic space. I’ll 
begin my summer by gently cleaning a few of our 
prominent headstones to immerse myself with a few 
of our fellow residents.

– Paul K. Williams
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...the brick side yard patio re-laid...

“String lights on a spring night...

28th Street Gate Expansion and Casket Vault Installation.

Oak Hill Cemetery from Rock Creek Park.
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Grounds Update Spring 2022 by Scott Staples

	 If you’re reading this, then 
you are officially a friend of 
The Oak Hill Cemetery and 
we’d like to thank you. Thank 
you for caring about a special 
place and your loved ones.
	 Here’s what we’ve been up 
to. We have just finished the 
cleanup and processing of all 
of our autumn leaves, which 
will be used to mulch shrub 
beds. If you’ve visited recently, 
you will have seen that Oak 
Hill is undergoing some major 
improvements. Sometimes I 
think of our cemetery as a 170 
year-old mansion that needs 
the paint scraped off before 
repainting, or like a classic 
car that’s undergoing a rolling 
restoration.
	 We’ve had an almost endless succession of heavy 
equipment and contractors, dumpsters, and piles of 
soil, and we’re not done yet.
	 We’ve repaved, edged, and reinforced the curving 
road that runs between Chapel Hill and Chapel Valley. 
Thank you to the skilled and conscientious team from 
Metro Paving and especially the excavator operator 
who did such an amazing and delicate job of grading 
the slope so beautifully to get it ready for us to 
green up with grass, which we are doing right now.  
You can tell a great contractor by the work they do 
and how they leave the site.  It’s a reminder of how 
nice it is to have good quality friends like Manny 
and the entire professional team at Metro Paving. 
The stone crew has been busy removing crumbling 
asphalt from paths, restoring the drainage system 
and installing new gutters, reassembling flagstone 
paths that were sliding downhill, and restoring 
and leveling gravestones, while the grounds crew 
has been busy restoring slopes, greening up after 

renovations, removing concrete paths, and keeping 
up with the almost never-ending grass cutting, leaf 
removal, and general cleanup here at Oak Hill.
	 We are also redoing the back garden along R 
Street, and shocked a neighbor across the street 
with the removal of the failing Leyland cypresses.   
We’ll be replacing the old hedge with new plant 
material with more plasticity (the ability to be cut 
back and regrow) than the Leylands.
	 We are still refining our techniques for restoration 
of our many slopes.   One of the main problems 
at the cemetery is our large, unsustainable deer 
population.   Twenty-three acres is not adequate 
for twenty-seven deer (the most I’ve counted at 
one time).  While picturesque, the deer pressure is 
extremely hard on our historic landscape and its 
curves and terraces.   It isn’t just that they eat plants 
and mutilate shrubs, or that they can permanently 
disfigure a small tree by rubbing it with their antlers.  
The main problem is that their hooves are like buck 
teeth taking bites out of our landscape, leaving 
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holes that cause further erosion.   Eventually, Oak Hill 
will need to be fenced for deer, which will require 
funding.    In the meantime, we will be installing 
more aesthetic fencing of our trees, painted black, 
tapering to the base, with the crossbars up to the 
height of deer browsing, as seen at English deer 
parks to prevent deer from damaging smaller trees.
	 One of our goals here is to manage the carbon 
and nitrogen cycles wisely.   The grass is already 
mulched as we cut (the only bagging we do is on 
the formal Ellipse) and with the acquisition of our 
new leaf mulcher, we are well on our way to closing 
the loop.   We are ironing out our process for 
generating leaf mulch and incorporating it into the 
beds and lawns.   What’s needed next is to acquire 
a small chipper for branches, which we hope to do 
this year. We are also continuing our contouring, 
tamping, and top-dressing improvement plans  

for turf areas, and we’re looking to buy a powered 
lawn roller. 
	 One of our major projects for the future is 
restoring the tree canopy of the cemetery and the 
wilderness that slopes down to Rock Creek, as well 
as riparian restoration of our Rock Creek shoreline. 
For the tree planting of the main grounds, we  
will survey the existing canopy, calculate the  
tree-carrying capacity of the property, and then map 
out the future proposed canopy.  We will over-plant 
initially and then create a plan for periodic culling 
of the weakest and least attractive specimens.   The 
spacing of individual trees in the canopy is crucial.   
They should be close enough together that they 
protect and shield each other but not so close 
that the loss of an individual tree would leave the 
remaining trees unsightly.  
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	 Our plan is to do a full restoration and reforestation 
of the wilderness sloping down to Rock Creek 
using the Miyawaki reforestation technique, which 
is a methodology for creating a maintenance-
free, wild and native, mixed, multilayer, evergreen 
and deciduous forest by densely planting native 
species.  We will start by clearing out the invasive 
and undesirable species.    Then we will create a 
planting plan of desirable native species with 40 
to 50% standard size trees, 15 to 20% large forest 
trees, 25 to 30% small understory trees, and 8 
to 12% shrubs, with the percentage of evergreen 
species from 2% to 20%.

	 Once all the inputs are in place, the area is kept 
mulched (with leaf mulch), fenced, and weeded for 
the first three years, after which point the system is 
left alone to establish an ecosystem.  The benefits 
of restoring our wilderness will be noise reduction, 
habitat restoration, and the innumerable aesthetic 
and psychological benefits of nature.
	 We are also continuing to restore and add to our 
waterlines and hose spigots, installing wine barrels, 
pigtails, splitters and hoses at each hydrant.   Another 
of our major goals is to get our maps, photographs, 
and digital assets organized for ease of access  
and use.

Historic Preservation Foundation Newsletter
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	 I would like to thank our great team of conscientious 
and skilled professionals here, from the members 
of the board who graciously volunteer their time 
and extremely valuable expertise, and our many 
contractors, suppliers, and service providers.    I’d 
like to especially thank our small and very skilled 
and dedicated team of grounds keepers and stone 
masons who keep the landscape looking as nice as 
it does.
	 Thank you to all of you who care about and 
donate to Oak Hill.   If you’re not already doing so 
and would like to contribute financially we would 
certainly appreciate and spend wisely any donation 
you make.

	 We can always use more funding for plants (we 
would love to replant slopes with spiraea) and trees, 
for the restoration of the cast iron fence as well as 
equipment purchases (a lawn roller, a new hydraulic 
mower, and a branch chipper).   There’s also always 
more tree work that needs to be done (which is 
quite expensive, but essential to the continuing 
health, safety, and beauty of the cemetery).
	 We can also use volunteer help on the grounds.  
We are particularly looking for fit nature-loving 
people for restoring and replanting the wilderness 
that runs along Rock Creek. If you are interested 
and would like to be involved, you can call or drop 



by the office, or email me at Groundsmanager@
oakhillcemeterydc.org with your contact details 
and perhaps indicate some areas of interest to 
you. Please put “VOLUNTEER” in the subject line.   
We have plenty of projects that may interest you, 
suitable for many levels of gardening ability and 
activity level, from general gardening to research 
and possibly giving tours. 
	 We do have a limited inventory of sites for sale, 
from very modest to quite grand.  While we are a 
historic cemetery, we are also a living cemetery. It 
breaks my heart when we have an open house and 

someone tells me “It’s so beautiful here, too bad 
you don’t have any space!” So if you or someone 
you know might be interested, please do visit the 
office for a price list or make an appointment with 
the Superintendent to view our available options.
	 To ensure the long-term preservation of the 
cemetery, we have also set up a Preservation Fund 
for when the cemetery does run out of space and 
we would welcome your help in achieving our goal 
of ensuring the continuing health of the cemetery 
for the next 170 years. 
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Alliance for New Music Theatre joined in 

partnership with Mt. Zion – Female Union 

Band Historical Park, Inc., to create Voices of 

Zion, an original work and immersive music-

theatre experience commemorating the two 

adjacent Black cemeteries in Georgetown, 

an in honor of the Sestercentennial (250th 

anniversary) of Dumbarton United Methodist 

Church and just over the 200th anniversary of 

Mt. Zion United Methodist Church, the area’s 

oldest African-American Congregation. 

Joining this celebration and in support of 

DC statehood, Quilts4DC will offer a special 

quilting exhibition in the lobby during the 

performances. On-location performances in 

Georgetown each weekend in May leading 

to a special final Memorial Day Celebration.
	

As this is intended to be an immersive 
experience in the cemeteries and 

includes a 15-minutes walk through 
Georgetown to Dumbarton Church, 

please wear practical shoes.

Join us in celebrating and honoring our neighbors  
at the Historic Mt. Zion and Female Union  

Band Society Cemeteries. 
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The Oak Hill Cemetery and the Oak Hill Cemetery Historic Preservation Foundation 
are honored to recognize all of the individuals, foundations and organizations who 

generously support our important work.  Below is a list of Annual Donors whose 
gifts were received from January 1 – December 31, 2021. 

The 1849 Oak Hill Society
Members of our exclusive 1849 Oak 
Hill Society have earned membership 
by generously including Oak Hill’s 
Historic Preservation Foundation as 
a beneficiary of their estate plan.

Mr. L. Richard Fischer, Esq.
Mr. Dale Haworth and Mrs. Karen F. Beall
Mrs. David Springer Brown
Mr. Marc E. Nicholson
Mrs. Dorothy Zaring 

Renwick Circle ($10,000+)
James Renwick, Jr., architect of the 
Smithsonian Building and the 
original Corcoran Gallery (now the 
Renwick Gallery) and St. Patrick’s in 
New York City, also designed the 
iron enclosure and the Gothic Chapel 
located on the south end of the 
cemetery’s ellipse.  
Mr. Albert and Mrs. Forree Biddle, III,  

in honor of David W. Jackson
Mr. and Mrs. Mario H. Boiardi
Mrs. David Springer Brown, in memory of 

Dr. David Springer Brown
Mr. and Mrs. John Gill
Mr. and Mrs. T. Nicholas Gill
Ms. Gill and Ms. Hartley
Mrs. Lillian Peeler
Mr. Roger W. Sant and Mrs. Doris Matsui
Mr. and Mrs. David Schaake
The Alisann and Terry Collins Foundation
The Estate of Louis Krach
The Sachiko Kuno Foundation

de la Roche Circle ($5,000+)
Captain George F. de la Roche, a 
master engineer, was tasked with 
supervising the original plotting  
and grading of Oak Hill as well as 
the creation of a grand bank along 
Rock Creek.   

Anonymous
Mr. Marc E. Nicholson
Ms. Barbara C. Teele, in memory of  

Robert A. Mangrum

Rock of Dumbarton Circle 
($2,500+)
Adjacent to the original Parrot’s 
Woods, the Rock of Dumbarton was 
another of the original land parcels 
at the heart of Oak Hill.   
Mr. George W. and Mrs. Amy Ford, III,  

in memory of James and Eleanor 
Johnston, Eleanor Ford

Mr. I. Guyman Martin, III 

Parrot’s Woods Circle ($1,000+)
Named for one of the original land 
parcels comprising Oak Hill.  
Mr. Albert and Mrs. Foree Biddle, III,  

in memory of Lucas Kaempfer and 
Philip Savopoulos

Mrs. Elizabeth Bonner
Mrs. Margaret Cantlin-Kern, in memory of 

John W. Kern, III

Mrs. Martha Carr, in honor of  
Richard Barr

Mrs. Hwa Kyung Cha, in memory of 
Chungsuk Cha

Mr. Thomas Crocker
Mr. Timothy Curtis and  

Mrs. Loretta Castaldi
Mr. and Mrs. Terry Eakin, III,  

in memory of Lucas Kaempfer
Mrs. Elizabeth W. Edgeworth
Mrs. Susanne and Mr. Richard Francoeur, 

in memory of Richard Francoeur
Mrs. Pamela Gwaltney
Mr. John F. Jameson
Mr. Lee Jameson
Mr. Ted J. Just
Mr. and Mrs. Edward R. Leahy
Mr. Julien LeBourgeois
Mrs. Margaret MacLeod
Mrs. Robert E. McCullough, in honor of 

Robert E. McCullough
Mrs. Elizabeth B. Meers
Mrs. Alison Van Metre Paley
Mr. Charles E. Pardoe, in memory of 

Carolyn A. Pardoe and Lucas Kaempfer
Ms. Martha Custis Peter
Honorable and Mrs. John D.  

Rockefeller, IV
Mr. Richard and Mrs. Nancy Risque 

Rohrbach
Mr. Allen C. Shepard, Jr., in memory of 

Amelia and Allen Shepard
Mr. and Mrs. John B. Slidell
Mr. Thomas L. Stapleton
Mr. Dudley and Mrs. Jennifer Winthrop
Mr. Eric Wolman
Mr. Robert Woolfit
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The Robert N. Alfandre Foundation, in 
honor of Robert and Priscilla Alfandre

The Crocker Family Charitable Foundation
The Donohue Family Foundation, Inc.
The Green Hill Foundation
The Lindner Family Foundation, Inc.
The John R. and Carolyn J. Maness  

Family Foundation, Inc.
The Neel Foundation

Supporter Circle ($500-$999)
Mrs. Marguerite H. Benson
Mrs. Mary Beyda, in memory of  

Joseph Beyda
Mrs. Patricia Blaes
Mr. Jonathan Blake and  

Mrs. Elizabeth Shriver
Ms. Linda Brooks
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Calvert
Mr. and Mrs. Cantacuzene
Mrs. Patricia Destiny Clark
Mrs. Madeline English
Mrs. Rebecca Finlay, in memory of  

Mary and Alex Borland
Ms. Rebecca J. Tees Finlay, in memory of 

Josephine Payne Ingley
Mrs. Sara Hope Franks, in memory of 

Lucas Kaempfer
Mr. Arthur and Mrs. Melanie Gajarsa
Mr. and Mrs. Charles S. Gardner
Ms. Belinda Getler, in honor of  

Michael Getler
Mr. Dale S. Harding
Mr. George G. Hill
Mrs. Sherrill M. Houghton, in memory of 

Lynn Magruder
Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Hume
Mr. John Peters Irelan
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Israel
Mrs. Lenore Mintz Kaplan and Mr. Wayne 

Kaplan, in memory of Eleanor Budic
Ms. Andrea Kaufman, in honor of  

John L. Sullivan III
Mrs. Sheila Kautt

Mrs. Jill S. Kirkpatrick, in memory of  
Lucas Kaempfer

Mr. Henry B. and Mrs. Marjorie C. Latimer
Mr. Herbert Lerner, in honor of  

Michael Getler
Mr. and Mrs. James Peoples
Mr. Robert W. Pitz and Mrs. Carol E. Armes
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Prince
Ms. Lynn C. Rhomberg
Mr. and Mrs. James Rossie
Mr. Richard and Mrs. Leslie Saltsman
The Honorable Carol Schwartz
Mr. Robert Smith
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Timmons
Mrs. Marylee H. Tinsley, in memory of 

Peter A. Tinsley
Mr. W. Reid and Mary M. Thompson
Mr. and Mrs. Beau Van Metre
Mr. and Mrs. Mallory Walker
Mrs. Virlinda G. Walsh
Mr. Robert Weinberg, Esq.
Mr. and Mrs. David Whiston
Mr. Robert Woolfit
The Joan H. Harris Trust 

Friend Circle ($499 and under)
Ms. Eleanor Acheson, in memory of  

The Acheson Family
Mr. Walter S. Albano
Mrs. Evelyn E. Albright, in honor of  

Leni Ellinger
Ms. Rita Carney Anderson, in memory of 

Carl A. Anderson
Ms. Marion G. Arkin
Ms. Maggie Bailey, in memory of Edward 

H. Francis, May 11, 1919-Feb 22, 1941
Ms. Priscilla Baker, in memory of  

Charles W. Baker, III
Mr. Laurence V. Baldwin, in honor of  

Leo & Jane Codd
Dr. Catherine N. Ball, in memory of  

John Marbury
Mr. Bill and Mrs. Cassie Barnard
Mr. Peter C. Barr

Mrs. Adrian D. Bellinger
Mr. and Mrs. Belman
Mrs. Mary T. Bennett, in memory of  

Joshua Alan Bennet and Tibbets Family
Mr. Christian Beres, in memory of  

Natacha Beres
Ms. Jennifer Bernard
Mr. and Mrs. Black
Ms. Bernice Blair
Ms. Gisela Block
Mrs. Margaret Boonstra
Mr. George and Mrs. Laine Brainard
Mr. Tyler Breeden
Ms. Margaret A. Brennan
Mr. and Mrs. Dean Brenneman
Ms. Marjorie A. Buss
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Button
Mr. James M. Cannon, IV, in honor of  

Ella and Joe Pozell
Ms. Page Carr
Mr. and Mrs. John Carter
Mr. John Changnon and Mrs. Ana Escobar
Ms. Ellen Charles, in memory of  

Lucas Kaempfer
Mr. Gordon Chisholm
Mr. Gordon J. Clagett, in honor of  

Pat and Tim Clagett
Mr. Patrick Clawson
Mrs. Mary M. Coleman, in honor of 

Bradleys and Humes
Mrs. Cissel Gott Collins, in honor of  

The Meding-Gott Plot 412 East
Mr. and Mrs. Copperthite
Msgt. John R. and Mrs. Hisae Coon,  

in memory of Frank W. Coon
Ms. Kathleen Correll
Ms. Yolanda E. Corro, in memory of 

Thomas and Margaret Donohue
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Cromelin, in memory of 

Paul B. Cromelin, Jr.
Mrs. Helen Curtin, in honor of  

William J. Curtin
Mrs. May-Jo Dale, in memory of  

Robert Lee Dale
Mr. John Dalessio
Mr. and Mrs. Joe Davis
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Mrs. Calvin Davison
Mr. Russell DeStefano, in memory of 

Leonidas Seferlis
Ms. Sandra Dienst
Mr. and Mrs. Charles T. Dodge
Mr. Michael Doyle and Mrs. Lisa Doyle
Ms. Helen Runnells Dubois, in memory of 

The Baker Family
Mrs. Marta Miller Dunetz, in memory of 

Martin R. Dunetz, Lucas Kaempfer
Ms. Katharine Kappler Elek, in memory of 

Charles Theodore Kappler
Mrs. Claire Fuller Emlen, in memory of The 

Fuller Family
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Essex, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. Reed M. Fawell, III
Dr. Edward N. Fishman and  

Mrs. Judy Barclay
Mr. and Mrs. Richard B. Fleming
Captain Timothy T. Flynn
Ms. Mary Ann Foster
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Freeman
Mr. and Mrs. Roderick S. French
Mrs. Julia Williams Friar, in memory of 

Louis P. Krach
Ms. Isabel H. Fucigna
Ms. Cary Fuller, in memory of The Lutz  

and Galt Families
Mr. Thomas and Mrs. Beth Fuller
Dr. and Mrs. Jonathan F. Galloway,  

in honor of Eilene and George Galloway
Mr. and Mrs. Robert K. Gawler
Mrs. Patricia P. Gesell
Mr. and Mrs. Gerrald A. Giblin
Mr. Robert K. Goldman
Mr. Christopher E. Goldthwait
Mr. Peter G. Gosselin
Mr. Thomas Graham, Jr. 
Ms. Sophie Guiny
Mrs. Renate Gerken-Biallas, in memory of 

Egbert A. Gerken
Ms. Elizabeth Hack
Ms. Laura Hackfeld
Ms. Courtney S. Hagner
Mrs. Patricia Hass
Mr. Maurice K. Heartfield, III

Mrs. Judy Wilson Hill
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Hinds
Mr. John Hoff and Mrs. Berkshire
Mr. and Mrs. Paul S. Hoff
Mr. and Mrs. Webster Hogeland
Ms. Katharine Boteler Holl, in memory of 

Rohrer Boteler, Warden, Otey,  
Travers Families

Ms. Vita Hollander
Mr. Richard Hollerith, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. James Hollis
Mr. Stephen Hosmer
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Huffman
Mr. Douglas Hughes
Ms. Maris Hughes
Mr. John Peters Irelan
Rev. Fielder and Mrs. Gretchen Israel, Jr.
Mr. Martin Isaacson
Mr. David and Mrs. Darla Jackson
Ms. Katie Jackson 
Mr. John N. Jones, in honor of  

Lucille M. Jones
Mrs. Margery B. Jones
Mr. Paul S. Jones
Mr. Johnston, III
Mr. Curtis Peter Junker
Mr. Ted J. Just
Mr. Albert J. Kamen, in memory of  

Laurel Kamen
Mrs. Brigitte W. Krauss
Ms. Joan Kennan
Mr. and Mrs. William B. Kerkam, III
Mr. and. Dr. Marion Koerper-Blumberg
Dr. Michelle A. Krowl, in memory of 

Antonia Ford Willard
Mrs. Margaret Krull
Mr. and Mrs. Lanigan
Mr. Henry B. and Mrs. Marjorie C. Latimer
Mrs. Elizabeth J. Lawson, in memory of 

Carl D. Lawson
Mrs. Jane K. Lewis, in memory of  

Francis H. Duehay (1933-2020)
Mrs. Sheila Lindveit
Ms. Nancy Garnett Ludewig, in memory of 

Hunter Ludewig
Ms. Aileen J. Mason

Mrs. Patricia Noble Mason, in memory of 
Lucas Kaempfer

Mr. and Mrs. C.K. Mallory, III
Mr. Richard C. and Mrs.  

Penelope B. Marshall
Mrs. Rudine Davidson McCluan
Mr. and Mrs. Robert McGee
Ms. Cynthia McKee
Mr. and Mrs. William McKee
Mrs. Patricia D. McPherson, in honor of 

Harry C. McPherson
Mrs. Sarah H. Meiring, in memory of 

Maurice K. Heartfield, Jr.
Mrs. Deborah and Mr. Raymond Mello,  

in memory of Joe Pozell
Mrs. Bettejane and Mr. W. Dale Middleton, 

in memory of Martin Lee Luchs
Ms. Avery Miller and Mr. Gregory Mocek 
Mr. James B. and Mrs. Nancy R. Mitchell, 

in memory of Jason VanTassel
Mrs. Sylvia Modelski
Mrs. Mary Susan Moore
Mr. Jim Morris
Mr. Robert Morrissey
Mr. and Mrs. James Mundy
Mr. John and Mrs. Patricia Myers
Ms. Ornella Napolitano
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Neuhauser, Jr.
Ms. Elizabeth Nibley, in memory of 

Stafford Nibley
Ms. Dane A. Nichols
Mrs. Kathleen O’Connor, in memory of 

Lucas Kaempfer
Ms. Margaret Owens
Mrs. Mary Charlotte Parr
Mrs. Gail Kern Paster, in memory of 

Howard G. Paster
Mr. David M. and Mrs. Margareta C. Paul
Ms. Dianne B. Pemberton
Mr. and Mrs. Roger D. Percy, in memory of 

Charles, Loraine, and Valerie Percy
Dr. and Mrs. Michael J. Petite
Mr. David M. Petrou
Mr. Daniel Pollitt and Mrs. Linda Weisle
Ms. Margaret J. Poore, in memory of 

Dorothy P. Henning
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Mrs. Ella S. Pozell, in memory of  
Joseph Pozell

Ms. Alice Rasmussen
Mrs. Ioana Razi
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth L. Rhodes
Ms. Annabeth Rodriguez
Mr. Richard and Mrs. Nancy Risque 

Rohrbach
Mr. Robert and Mrs. Suzanne Rooney, 

 in memory of Robert Farquhar 
Hardgrove

Mr. Harold S. Russell, in memory of 
Horace Capron

Mr. Don and Mrs. Anne Rutherford
Mrs. Arden Ruttenberg, in honor of  

Charles Ruttenberg
Mrs. Diane C. Salisbury
Mr. Edward D. Salt
Ms. Marilou Sanford
Ms. Frances Jean Santucci, in memory of 

John & Helen Ash
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher S. Sargent
Mr. John A. and Mrs. Susan Sargent 
Mr. Stephen Sattler and The Rev. Cornelius 

O’Farrell, in honor of Diana Kalmus
Mr. William W. Scales
The Honorable Carol Schwartz
Mr. Robert and Mrs. Phoebe Sharkey,  

in honor of Siobhan S. Sharkey
Major and Mrs. Francis D. Shoemaker
Mr. John H. Simonds, Jr. 
Ms. Debra Sipola

Captain Thomas and Mrs. Mary Sisson,  
in memory of Florence Beale Marshall 
and Richard Coke Marshall III

Mrs. Sue K. Smith
Ms. Linda Soldo, in honor of Frank,  

Ruth & Beth Soldo
Dr. and Mrs. W. Haddox Sothoron
Mr. Michael Southwood
Mr. Richard A. and Mrs. Christina  

G. Staufenberger
Honorable and Mrs. John H. Steadman
Mr. James E. Steen
Mr. Daniel Stevenel, in memory of  

Jese O. DeJames
Mrs. Linda A. Strachan, in memory of 

Robert Wallace Strachan
Mr. Albert and Mrs. Emily Byron Sturtevant
Mr. Michael Sullivan
Maj. John F. Snyder, (Ret.)
Mr. Frederico and Mrs. Diane Tamayo,  

in memory of Grace L. Jacquiss and  
The Shoemaker Family

Ms. Cynthia J. Taylor, in memory of  
the Dudley Family 

Mr. and Mrs. Willis Terrett
Ms. Laura Thoms
Ms. Patricia Ann Thomson
Mr. William Thomson III
Ms. Robyn Trower
Mr. and Mrs. William Veale
Mr. Richard E. Verville, in honor of  

Marcia Verville

Mr. George I. Wagner
Mr. Robert A. and Mrs. Katherine J. Walde
Dr. and Mrs. Henry F. Walter, in honor of 

Jean Lokerson
Mrs. Wanda Rae Walton
Mr. Dave Walsh
Mr. and Mrs. Weaver
Mr. George W. Weaver
Mrs. Katharine Watkins Webb 
Mr. and Mrs. Edward L. Weidenfeld
Dr. Marina Lee Weiss, in honor of  

Dr. Lyndon E. Lee and  
Dr. Marina D. Lee

Mr. George C. Werth,  
in memory of John Gill

Mr. Conrad Wesselhoeft
Mr. Mark Whatford
Mr. Dudley and Mrs. Jennifer Winthrop
Mr. and Mrs. Peter Wilson
Ms. Peggy M. Wood
Mrs. James O.B. Wright
Mrs. Diana H. Young, in memory of  

Lucas Kaempfer
Mr. Robert R. and Mrs. Elaine H. Zecher,  

in honor of Bache
Mrs. Constance S. Zimmer
DC By Foot
The Green Hill Foundation
The Robert N. Alfandre Foundation

If you notice an omission or oversight, please bring this to the 
attention of Laura Hackfeld, Office Manager and Director of Social 

Media, and she will be happy to work with you to address it.

Historic Preservation Foundation Newsletter



Pre-Sort 
First Class
US Postage

PAID
Suburban MD 208

Permit #1

FIRST CLASS MAIL

OAK HILL CEMETERY
Historic Preservation Foundation

3001 R Street, NW
Washington, DC 20007-2923
Telephone: 202-337-2835
Fax: 202-337-6481
www.oakhillcemeterydc.org 
Email: info@oakhillcemeterydc.org

Moving? Please email us a change of 
address: info@oakhillcemeterydc.org

Keep Current Online  
Facebook - @OakHillCemeteryDC
Twitter - @OakHill_DC
Instagram - @oak_hill_cemetery

Celebrating Over 170 Years!

The Oak Hill Cemetery was honored to welcome a delegation 
from the Slovakian Embassy consisting of Ambassador Peter 
Kmec (pictured above), Foreign Minister Ivan Korcok and 
Defense Minister Jaroslav Nad (pictured at right) this past 
February. They laid flowers and paid respects at the graveside 
of Stefan Osusky, a co-founder and former diplomatic 
representative of Czechoslovakia. Thank you for your visit!


